


BEAR RIVER CITY COUNCIL
PUBLIC HEARING & REGULAR MEETING
MAY 14, 2025
7:00 PM

ATTENDANCE:  Mayor Armstrong, Clerk Holmgren, Clerk Andreasen, Council Members Mecham, Anderson (excused at 8:00), R Holmgren, J Holmgren and Dallin.

VISITORS:  Alan Christensen, Tyona Price, Travis Price, Otto Price, LaMar Price, Kathy Price, Becky Christensen Western Ag Credit

ABSENT: None

WELCOME: Invocation by Council Member Mecham

OPENING CEREMONY:  Pledge of Allegiance 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  June 11, 2025

MINIUTES APPROVED:  Minutes from April 9, 2025 were reviewed by Mayor and Council Members.  Council Member J Holmgren motioned the minutes from April 9, 2025 be approved.  Council Member Dallin seconded the motion.  All voted in approval.

DEPUTY REPORT:    None

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Alan Christensen stated the school reunification drill will be this Friday. He could use some volunteers.  Installation of the lights at the park is moving forward.  They are digging holes and then the cement will come.  He will also be buying pavers to put under the generator trailer at the Civic Center.

PUBLIC HEARING FOR AMENDMENT 1.25:  Council Member R Holmgren motioned to open the public hearing for Amendment 1.25.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  There was no public comment.  Council Member J Holmgren motioned to close the public hearing.  Council Member R Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

REVIEW PUBLIC HEARING COMMENTS:  Kathy Price asked what the change is.  Code 1.25 The City Council (previously Planning Commission) shall then make every effort to amend the code to further clarify or repair the defect, conflict, inconsistency or ambiguity.  

POSSIBLE ADOPTION OF AMENDMENT ORDINANCE 2025-05-02:  Code 1.25 The City Council (previously Planning Commission) shall then make every effort to amend the code to further clarify or repair the defect, conflict, inconsistency or ambiguity.  Council Member Mecham stated how it is currently worded implies that the Planning Commission would be responsible to amend the code and he believes strongly that the City Council is the legislative body and if there are ambiguities or conflicts the City Council will be responsible for taking care of the adjustments that need to be made.  The Planning Commissions job doesn’t change.  Council Member Dallin motioned to amend Ordinance 2025-05-02 with the discussed change.  Motion was seconded by Council Member J Holmgren.  All voted in favor.

FARMERS MARKET – TYONA PRICE:  Becky Christensen with Western Ag Credit in Tremonton awarded the Bear River City Farmers Market with a grant for $1,000 to be used for marketing.  Western Ag also donated several bags that can be used for the farmer’s market.  

PLAYGROUND - TYONA PRICE: Tyona asked Council Member Dallin if he had heard anything back from the grant he applied for.  He has not, but also has heard a lot of the grants have been froze.  Tyona asked if it was ok to go ahead with the swings.  Council Member Dallin said yes.  He also said they are getting ready to pour the cement for the swings.  Tyona will get the swings ordered.  Alan Christensen also stated the merry go round needs to be filled in underneath.  Alan will take care of this with the extra dirt at the park.

OFFICE MANAGER CONSULTANT – PRESENTING A PLAN TO BACKUP/CLEANUP OUR RECORDS:  Council Member Anderson set up a zoom presentation with a representative from Polaris (spelled wrong) to introduce us to their software built for government entities.  This software could keep track of irrigation shares and back them up to the cloud.  This software is the exact software Acme Water uses.  This could just be used for irrigation or for everything.  They could convert our QuickBooks files into their software.  There would be cost to convert, training, set up and an ongoing fee.  The software company would need more information from the town in order to give an accurate bid.  

PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS (2 OPTIONS) FOR YARD DESIGNATIONS:  Council Member Mecham had a discussion with Planning Commission Chair Hendrickson about this.  He explained that they were just trying to be consistent.  Council Member Mecham stated it really wasn’t a clear reason to him as to why the 60 ft.  Council Member Mecham feels the 60 ft is extreme.  He suggests 30 ft.  The Council Members agree they would like to see it 30 ft and not 60 ft.  

BUDGET – DISCUSS AND REVIEW:  General Fund:  Still waiting for a bill for the generator.  Asked Council Member Dallin if Easter budget is good.  He says it has worked just fine.  Mayor stated the Appreciation Dinner would be $700 plus drinks.  Waiting for a bill for the Senior Center Donation.  Need to add security cameras to the budget.  Youth Council will be ordering t-shirts before June 30.  Cemetery:  There will be an electrical bill to add to this year’s budget from Gwen’s.  Roads:  Take of the following lines:  Drain at 5500 N 4700 W and pipe at 5800 North.  Sewer, Utility, Irrigation and Park are all ok.

SET DATE AND TIME FOR BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING:  Public Hearing for the budget will be held Wednesday June 11, 2025 at 7:15 pm.

PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBER OF ALTERNATE COMMISSION MEMBER:  The Planning Commission would like to add an alternate member to fill in when needed.  Council Member Dallin was concerned that the alternate would fill in and not know what is going on.  Council Member J Holmgren stated the County Planning Commission does this and it works.  The alternate attends all the meetings so they know what is going on.  Mayor and Council Members would like the Planning Commission to see how it goes for 6 months and then if they feel they still need an alternate, we will revisit this conversation.  

ECONOWASTE CONTRACT RENEWAL:  Econowaste sent a contract renewal with a few changes.  $8 for 1 container for each resident, per month, $8 for any additional containers, per month, All deliveries/exchanges/pick-ups $50 per can, automated cans are $165 to replace, fuel surcharge the same as previous, a yearly price increase according to the Consumer Price Index.  Council Member Mecham would like to research into this and talk with Econowaste before any decisions are made.  Clerk Holmgren will get him the information.

REVIEW FRAUD RISK MANAGEMENT:  Fraud Risk Management Assessment must be done yearly.  Nothing has changed on the form.  Council Members reviewed the form.  Council Member Dallin motioned to approve the Fraud Risk Management Assessment.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  

REVIEW 1ST QUARTER FINANCIALS:  Mayor and Council Members reviewed and initialed the 1st Quarter Financials.

OPEN AND PUBLI MEETINGS TRAINING:  Everyone has completed their online public meeting training and has sent Clerk Holmgren their certificate.  Discussing this so it is in the minutes for the auditor.

REVIEW AND APPROVE BILLS:  Council Members reviewed and initialed bills for their departments.     Council Member R Holmgren motioned to approve paying the bills.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  Those voting in favor Council Members Mecham, Anderson, R Holmgren, Dallin and J Holmgren.  

COMPLAINTS AND ACTIONS TAKEN:  None

DEPARTMENTS:  Civic Center:  Council Member Anderson received a bid for 2 extra cameras so we have eyes on the generator.  The bid is $752.06.  He also received a bid for a projector and screen for $$16,667.74.  He would like the council to review the bids and let him know what they think.  Council believes it will be well used by both the City and Public.  

Town Clean Up:  Town Clean Up is this weekend.  They will be delivering the dumpsters in the next day or two.  

Irrigation:  Irrigation is going good so far.  We have good water coming into town.  We need to check into right of ways and easements for the ditches.  

Mayors Appreciation Dinner:  Dinner will be on May 30th at 6:00 pm.

Subdivision Land Use Authority:  The Subdivision Land Use Authority consists of Mayor Armstrong, PC Chair Hendrickson, Council Member Mecham, and James Knight.  We need to figure out who is going to be in charge and set dates and times of monthly meetings.  Mayor Armstrong suggested emailing everyone and find a date and time that will work.    Clerk Holmgren will send the email.  

Park – Tyler fixed the hole in the playground.  Kendall Julander is replacing the gates on the south and west side.  These gates will be locked.  When someone has reserved the park then they will be given the code to open them.  New grass has been planted in the infield of the west ball diamond.  Trying to get the grass to come back.  

Donations – We need documentation on what the donations of work will consist of.  Donations for work being done need to have a charitable donation form filled out. 

July 24th – Council Member Dallin is checking into a company in Idaho for pricing for the fish.  We may not have fish this year.

Rodeo  Arena – There was an individual that claims to live just outside of Bear River City that feels like they should be able to use the arena without paying.  She feels like if her kids go to school here they should be able to ride here.  It was discussed that we could say if they are in our annexation plan they can ride.  You can also pay the fee and ride.

Animal Control:  Council Member would like to find a designated back up person for animal control for when McKenzie is not available or out of town.  Council Members agreed this would be a good idea.

ADJOURNMENT:  Council Member R Holmgren motioned to adjourn at 8:57 pm. Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in approval.

Minutes approved June 11, 2025.

											   ________________________________________________
							Jared Holmgren, Mayor Pro Tem 

Attest:

___________________________________________
Town Clerk or Deputy Clerk
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